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FEDERAL RESPONSE TO AIDS

MONDAY, AUGUST 1, 1983

HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS
AND HuMAN RESOURCES SUBCOMMITTEE
oF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
N Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room
2154, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Ted Weiss (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding. -

Present: Regresentajives Ted Weiss, Sander M. Levin, Robert S.
Walker, Alfred A. (Al) McCandless, and Larry E. Craig.

Also present: Representative Barbara Boxer.

Staff present: James R. Gottlieb, staff director; Susan Steinmetz,
professional staff member; James F. Michie, chief investigator;
Gwendolyn S. Black, secretaz, and Hugh Coffman, minority pro-
fessional staff, Committee on Government Operations.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN WEISS

Mr. WEiss. Good morning.

The subcommittee will come to order.

Let the record show that a quorum was present. We have Mr.
Walker, who is the ranking minority member on the committee to
my immediate right, Larry Craig at the end of the table on my
right, and Barbara Boxer on my immediate left. -

would like to begin this hearing by extending my appreciation
to the many witness:s who have traveled here from across the
country to express their concerns about acquired immune deficien-
cy syndrome [AIDS] and the Federal Government’s response to this
public health emergency.

The AIDS epidemic continues its cruel relentless pace. The most
recent data from the Centers for Disease Control reveals almost
2,000 reported cases and 730 fatalities in this country alone. The
number of cases is still doubling every 6 months. The young age of
the victims and the debilitating nature of the disorder deepens the
human tragedy of AIDS. And there is little sign that researchers
are close to unraveling the mystery of the epidemic.

For far too long our collective response, societal as well as gov-
ernmental, to the crisis was haphazard and inexcusably slow. But
within the last few months, the consensus for urgent and exhaus-
tive action has solidified. The Federal Government, in fulfilling its
duty to protect the Nation’s health and safety, must mobilize its
enormous resources to meet this challenge as quickly as possible.
Moreover, Congress, the administration, and the Public Health
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Service must act aggressively to provide care and compassion to
the victims with respect to their right to confidentiality.

This forum will enable regresentatives from  many groups in-
volved with AIDS to share their concerns and insights about the
epidemic with Federal officials. At the same time, it will afford the
administration an opportunity to describe its activities and respond
to concerns that may be raised. I believe that such an exchange
will increase Government responsiveness to those affected by its
decisions. In this situation, the quality of these decisions may de-
termine whether people live or die.

As part of this subcommittee’s oversight responsibilities, we have
initiated an inquiry into the Department of Health and Human
Services’ efforts to extinguish the epidemic. Unfortunately, the re-
fusal of the Department to provide full access to its staff and
records has seriously hampered our oversi%‘ht work. However,
during our preliminary inquir{, many issues have emerged which
will be addressed during these hearings. These include:

Are adeguate resources available for research, treatment, and
prevention?

How com&'ehensive are the research and surveillance activities?

Has the Government'’s response been timely?

4 W})gt is the extent of coordination in the efforts to fight the epi-
emic?

What is the scope of public education and how effective is it?

How accessible is health care for persons with AIDS?
teclge&}‘;e confidentiality of those who suffer from AIDS being pro-

In the course of our preliminary oversight work, CDC has sug-
gested that their unwillingness to cooperate with this subcommit-
tee was based largely on confidentiality. There is no justification
for this excuse to deny Congress complete access to information on
the agency’s AIDS activities.

I want to make it unquestionably clear, as I have to the Depart-
ment, that the subcommittee has no interest or intention of collect-
ing names or other identifying information regarding individual
patients. There is serious concern whether CDC should even have
this information as long as there are alternative procedures in

lace to assure adequate research. It is my understanding that

DC is in the process of developing such a system so that it will no
longer be necessary for any agency at the Federal level to maintain
such records. )

I believe that there is a strong need to assure that the confiden-
tiality of all patients and research participants is preserved, and 1
am exploring several possible legislative remedies, similar to the
provisions already contained in the Federal law to protect partici-
pants in drug abuse and prevention activities.

The growing sense of national emerger:;?' that has catapulted
AIDS into the headlines has also intensified the fight against the
epidemic. Unfortunately, at the same time rumors and misconcep-
tions have unleashed a public panic that diverts attention from the
real needs. The epidemic has even been used as an excuse to
malign gais and Haitians and to disregard their fundamental
human rights. The best way to counter the hysteria and prejudice
is to provide the public with accurate and timely information. I am



3

confident that this hearing will help disseminate this needed infor-
mation.

Before we ask our first set of witnesses to testify, I would like to
ask the other members, starting with Mr. Walker, for whatever
opening statements they would care to make.

Mr. WALKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, acquired immune deficiency syndrome, commonly
known as AIDS, is a serious public health problem. Determined
systematic research, accurate communication and intense coopera-
tion between Government, private citizens, scientists, and commu-
nity groups will be necessary to insure a timely resolution of the
AIDS threat.

I am hopeful, Mr. Chairman, that during the next 2 days of hear-
ings, we can help focus attention on what has been done to discover
the cause of AIDS and what can be done to eradicate this unfortu-
nate condition. It is important that we strive to avoid engaging in
hysteria and harangues that serve only to scare the public. )

There seems to have been a tendency to speak out first about
AIDS and check the facts later. Jay Winsten, director of the Office
of Health Policy Information at the Harvard School of Public
Health, has written:

“Public health information—and misinformation—has a power-
ful effect on society, and the few highly inflammatory news reports
on AIDS has done considerable damage.”

Winsten adds:

“The absence of concrete information on AIDS, its cause, its
mode of transmission and the extent to which it might spread, per-
mits public fears to grow unrestrained.”

For a variety of reasons the homosexual community and the pop-
ular media chose to focus extraordinary attention on AIDS. Unfor-
tunately, the resultant hysterical reaction in some segments of our
society has been an undesirable and unneeded result.

We should not lose sight of a simple fact. With the knowledge
they have now, medical researchers will readily state that most
people are not going to get AIDS. Homosexual males, particularly
those with very high numbers of sexual liaisons, intravenous drug
abusers and users, hemophiliacs, and Haitians are the groups at
risk. Let me emphasize that we need to protect these people, we
need to help them, but AIDS is not spreading widely on a geo-
graphic or demographic basis.

e want an AIDS cure; we need AIDS prevention. If counselors,
sensitive to the affected communities, must speak to lifestyle issues
to help prevent AIDS, I urge them to do it. Topics like sexual activ-
ity or drug abuse are never comfortably discussed but doctors,
mental health officials, and community counselors must be pre-
pared to do so if it can mean one less person with AIDS. ,

I spoke of a cure, and I believe we will eventually solve this
" medical mystery. It will be done, most likely, by painstaking re-
search and through an accumulation of knowledge. We should be
careful to avoid the inevitable push for more money as if dollars
are a magic potion. : :

Let’s let our scientists work. We can prod them, but let us allow
for the time needed to %et all the facts; let us have the necessary
peer review and let us have the studies and exchange of informa-
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tion that will eliminate this awful problem. More money may be
needed but let us use our resources wisely.

Attention has certainly been focused on AIDS. Research is un-
derway within Federal agencies and in university and private labo-
ratories. Let us maintain our perspective, deal in facts, and hope
for the earliestM)ossible resolution of this unfortunate problem.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WEeiss. Thank you very much, Mr. Walker.

Before we Froceed, I indicated previously that Mrs. Boxer, who is
a member of the full committee, is with us. We have also been
joined by Mrs. Burton of California. We may have other members
join us during the course of these hearings today and tomorrow.

Without objection, I would like permission from the subcommit-
tee to allow any members on the full committee or Members of the
House to join with us and to participate to the extent that their
time permits. Without objection, it is so directed.

Llft me ask at this point Mr. Craig if he has any comments to
make.

Mr. CraiG. I compliment you on holding these hearings. I think
that Mr. Walker has stated both the obvious and the necessary as
it relates to this most critical national problem. I hope that this
hearing, and those who attend and participate in this hearing over
the next couple of days, will focus not only on what we are current-
ly doing, but what must be done to bring this problem within the
bounds of control, and hopefully to find a solution and a cure to
this disease. <

From what I have heard and am now aware of, there appears to
be a growing national hysteria that need not continue if the kind
of information that can go forth from this hearing is allowed to go
forth and is responsibly reported in the press. It cannot be treated
in that way if we are to bring it to a conclusion and allow the agen-
cies of this Government, who are now pouring millions of dollars
into the necessary and appropriate research for this problem, are
allowed to address it in the only way they can, as it relates to
medical science and the proper procedures for bringing this prob-
lem to a conclusion.

I hope that is the %oal of this hearing. If it is handled and con-
ducted in a responsible fashion, that certainly can be the outcome,
and we can be direct participants in solving this most important
national problem, Mr. Chairman. .

Thank you.

Mr. WEeiss. Thank you, Mr. Craig.

Mrs. Boxer?

Mrs. Boxer. Thank you. :

I want to thank the members of the committee for allowin% me

_to participate in this particular subcommittee hearing on a subject
that is very close w my heart and to m{] congressional district. 1
want to thank the chairman for holding these hearings and for the
leadership he has shown in fighting this disease, and I have worked
with him on many bills. c . :

The tragedy of AIDS disease is very well known, as I said, to my
co ional district. But only with the understanding of Members
of Congress from all over this country will we be able to win this

fight.
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Recently the Congress appropriated $12 million for AIDS re-
search. We need to do more. Dollars will have to fund this research
just as dollars funded research for all other baffling disease.

These hearings give us an opportunity to examine how well our
Government is responding, and what more we can do to ease the
pain and ease the fears of the American people and, above all, help
to find the cause and cure of AIDS.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WEiss. Thank you, Mrs. Boxer.

We have just been joined by one of the more active members of
the subcommittee, Mr. McCandless.

Would you care to make an opening comment? :

Mr. McCanpLess. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I have no statement at this time.

Mr. WEeiss. Thank you.

I think we are ready to proceed at this point with the hearing.

I think the best place to begin is to hear from witnesses who are
struggling each day with the terrifying prognosis of AIDS, the
names and faces behind the statistics announced each week. They
are here to share their personal and unique experiences, to help
the Government become more responsive and sensitive to their
needs, and to partxmpate in the decisionmaking that affects their
survival.

We are an oversight and investigative committee. We administer
an oath or affirmation to each of our witnesses.

So first let me introduce the three of you: Michael Callen of New
York, Roger Lyon of San Francisco, and Anthony Ferrara of Wash-
mgton, D.C.

We want to welcome each of you on behalf of the subcommittee.
We very much appreciate your willingness to come before this sub-
committee and share with us your personal experlences and
thoughts regarding this epidemic.

I would appreciate if you would all stand at this pomt raise your
right hands.

Do you affirm to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but
the truth?

L?t the record indicate each of the witnesses has nodded affirma-
tively.

Thank you. )

We have asked you, instead of submitting prepared statements,
as is the usual course, if you would simply each briefly recount
your own story of being diagnosed and describe the emotional and
physical dimensions of the change in your life. If we may, let us
begin with you, Mr. Callen.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL CALLEN, NEW YORK CITY

Mr. CALLEN. In December of 1981 I had some blood testing done
by my private physician, and those tests indicated that I was
immune deficient. In December of 1981 there was very little known
about this disease, but there was in the gay press beginning to be
reports of increased instances of very unusual diseases, and they
outlined some of the symptoms. I was very concerned because I had
some of these symptoms—fevers, night sweats, general lymphade-
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nopathy, swelling of the lymph nodes, malaise, fatigue. So I had
myself tested and, as I indicated, in December of 1981 I was told I
was immune deficient.

The effect of being told that I was immune deficient was devas-
tating. I called my parents and said “I am going to die.” I was not
hospitalized until the summer of 1982, when I was diagnosed with
cryptospordiosis, which is one of the qualifying opportunistic infec-
tions according to the CDC definition of this syndrome.

I was hospitalized for over a week with what is known as the
wasting syndrome. It was the lowest point of my life. I was con-
vinced from everything I read and heard that I was going to die.
But I recovered from that specific infection, and I was rehospita-
lized in the fall of 1982. They suspected pneumocystis pneumonia. I
had a bronchoscopy performed and other tests. It turned out to be
bronchitis. But my story really illustrates one of the consistent sto-
ries for people who have this syndrome. So little is known. -

When my doctor indicated to me in December of 1981 that I was
immune deficient I said, “What does that mean?’ And he said,
“We don’t know.” So now a lot of pecple who are being told they
?re immune deficient are simply waiting, waiting for the next in-

ection.

Now, I have come to believe that I am going to beat this disease.
I no longer think that I am going to die. But it is very difficult
when you pick up newspapers or turn on the television and you
hear that no one has fully recovered from this syndrome, and that
80 percent of those diagnosed with the syndrome are dead after 2
years.

So I guess that is my story—waiting around for infections, check-
ing myself every morning for Kaposi’s sarcoma lesions and waiting
for information about this disease to be forthcoming.

Mr. Weiss. Thank you very much, Mr. Callen.

Mr. Lyon.

STATEMENT OF ROGER LYON, SAN FRANCISCO, CALIF.

Mr. LyoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I was diagnosed with Kaposi sarcoma on February 3 of this year.
Prior to that time I was having absolutely no AIDS-related symp-
toms whatsoever. On physical exam at that time three lesions were
found internally. Prior to that I was being treated for an amoebic
disorder, no real symptoms of AIDS.

February 3, basically 100, I think more exactly 18¢ days ago, I
became aware I had a life-threatening disease. February 4 I en-
tered UC, I went to University of California without an appoint-
ment, at the suggestion of my doctor, and started what is called
their staging process—a battery of tests to determine the extent of
this disease. At that time I was basically numb. I had no feeling. 1
;v?s just moving. UC has been—they have been very kind and help-
ul.

One of the tests that is used to determine the extent of a disease
today diagnosed as pneumocystis pneumonia, which my doctor was
100 percent sure I had, was a bronchoscopy.

On February 28 I went in for a bronchoscopy, which is basicallK
an invasive procedure, a lung biopsy. At that time the doctors too
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six biopsies. One of the biopsies, unfortunatley, gave me a pneumo-
thorax, collapsed my lung, and at that time I was hospitalized for 4
days. Also, at this time my family was visiting, they had no idea of
what was going on, did not at that time even know that I was gay.
So the first time they saw me was in the hospital with chest tubes,
and they were quite concerned. Fortunately for me, they took ev-
erything as well as—better than I could ever expect. They were
wonderful.

Since then I have gone through the staging process, upper and
lower endoscopies, other invasive procedures. They wanted to do
lymph node biopsies to determine whether it is in the lymph nodes
but I refused. Fortunately, I hve been very lucky. The disease, the
Kaposi’s sarcoma, has not spread. There were three lesions, one
was biopsied. The remaining two appear to have disappeared, gone
into remission. That does not mean I do not have AIDS. Basically
that means I do not have symptoms of Kaposi’s sarcoma at this
time. But my immune system is still very suppressed and extreme-
ly susceptible to many opportunistic infections.

Since that time, in late April I came down with a very severe
shortness of breath. The doctor again thought I had pneumocystis
pneumonia. Fortunately, he was only 80 percent sure at this time. I
was convinced that it was not. They did another bronchoscopy and
they found cytomegalovirus. That was all. Since then, that has
cleared up, and I have been very fortunate that no other symptoms
have appeared.

However, it is a matter of day-to-day waiting, waiting for some-
thing to happen, living in constant fear that I am going to wake up
one morning to find lesions, waking up finding that I have some
other opportunistic infection, cryptospordiosis, possibly pneumocys-
tis pneumonia.

At this time I am basically living in fear of what is to come.
Other than that, it is a day-to-day wait-and-see process.

Mr. Weiss. How old are you?

Mr. Lyon. 34.

Mr. WEiss. Mr. Callen, how old are you?

Mr. CALLEN. 28.

Mr. WEerss. Mr. Ferrara?

Mr. FERRARA. 30. :

Mr. Weiss. If you will respond to the question that we asked.

STATEMENT OF ANTHONY FERRARA, WASHINGTON, D.C. .

Mr. FERRARA. The first idea there was something wrong with me
was last summer. I had lymphadenopathy, swollen lymph glands
especially around the jaws and throat and under the arms. That
continued for a few months, but the whole time I felt quite good. I
continued to run and jog and I experienced no fatigue, no night
sweats, no fevers. In fact, in November, I finished the Marine
Co’frﬁs marathon, when I was supposed] verf\;, very ill.

e lymphadenopathy went away. I thought nothing further
of it. But all along, I had been reading about AIDS, and of course,
as every conscious gay man should be, was very worried about it.

In February, I saw two small purple lesions, one on the inner
aspect of each of my lower thighs, and I knew what they were, or I-
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knew what they could be, and I said I would wait a month and-if
they were still there in a month I would seek treatment or seek a
diagnosis. Well, in the beginning of March they were still there.

I belong to the George Washington University HMO. I went
there and told them that they really should biopsy one of these le-
sions to see what it was, gave them my sexual history and told
them that there was a good chance I did have AIDS. They biopsied
it, and the diagnosis was Kaposi’s sarcoma. That was March 8.

Obviously the first day I was very, very upset, and I went into a
deep depression for about a month. I came home that night and my
significant other held me in his arms, and I said to him, “Why do I
feel like Ali McGraw, it is just like a movie, it is really terrible, it
is the most horrible thing that ever h?ipfened.”

My depression lasted a month, and I decided if there was any
chance I was going to get over this, if I had any-chance of surviving
at all, I would have to have a more positive attitude and just con-
tinue on, live my life as best I can, and try to not worry about it
too much. ,

I was very lucky. I had the choice of being treated at GW by a
very good cancer specialist there, who instilled a great deal of con-
fidence in me, or I had the choice of being treated at the National
Institutes of Health. I think it was an easy choice, because I
think—NIH wanted me because I was so healthy at that point. I
was a good specimen for research I think. And , I felt that if I
have the disease and no one knows anything about it, the best
place to be treated would be where they are doing the research.

The choices were being treated at GW, with a mild form of chem-
otherapy called VP-16, which now is thought doesn’t have much
effect on Kaposi’'s sarcoma, or being treated with interferon at
NIH. So I have been on and off at NIH since then. I have gone
through two protocols, one was alpha interferon, and the second
was gamma interferon. Both are made from blood cells, one is
made—the gamma interferon is the immune blood cells
themselves, that is my understanding.

I am going to go back. In fact when I leave here today I am going
back there and probably going to spend the next 6 weeks doing a
third protocol, 2 to 3 weeks of plasma pheresis, and then interleu-
ken 2, which has been getting a Iot of press lately. And that brings
me to today.

Mr. WEiss. Thank you very much.

Because I know that all of my colleagues on the panel will have
numerous questions and because we have a large number of wit-
nesses, I am going to defer further questions on my part and begin
the 5-minute questioning phase. At the end of the questioning, if
there are still areas that you feel we have not touched on, I will
give you an opportunity to come back and fill in whatever gaps

st A

exist. .
With that, if I may, let me ask Mr. Walker if he has questions.
Mr. WALKER. Th you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Ferrara, what has been the attitude of the nurses, the tech-
nicians, and the officials at NIH toward you and the other persons
with AIDS who are under treatment at NIH?.

Mr. FERRARA. ] think the nurses and the doctors that deal with
us the most, those in the Institute of Allergies and Infectious Dis-
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eases and in the National Cancer Institute, are invariably compas-
sionate and helpful. The nurses and doctors take the minimal pre-
cautions possible.

When the nurses may come into contact with our blood, for ex-
ample when they give us an IV, or they give us a shot, they will
wear gloves. Other than that, very few precautions are taken,
except handwashing when entering and leaving the room. The doc-
tors very often do not use gloves to examine us.

The doctors of course are researchers. So sometimes, because
they are researchers, they are not really schooled in the best bed-
side manner, but I think generally they are extremely compassion-
ate. They are working very hard, many of the doctors are there
from morning until late at night. They are as desperate to find a
solution to this problem as we are. :

Mr. WALKER. Some critics of the Federal response to AIDS have
criticized the use of interferon, which you said you have been treat-
ed with, and the potential of interleuken 2. I understand that you
are going to undergo treatment with interleuken 2. Could you tell
the subcommittee how you feel about the treatment that you have
had with interferon, and then also whether you are optimistic or
pessimistic about your upcoming treatment with interleuken 2?

Mr. FERRARA. The first type of interferon, the alpha interferon,
which I believe is being used elsewhere in the country, I felt had
some effect. I felt that it stopped the spread of the Kaposi's. I felt
that there was some remission.

The doctors, however, felt that the response was not good enough
to continue. They would like to see a 50 percent remission before
they would continue with a particular drug.

I think the problem with interferons is that there is very little
known. They are still being experimented with. It is like penicillin
when it was first discovered, they didn’t know what dosage to give,
they didn’t know how to give it. I think that is the problem the
d}tl)ctors are experiencing with the interferon. I think there is hope
there.

The second type of interferon, whether it was the dosage or
whether it was for other reasons, whether the drug itself simply
did not work, there was a spread in my Kaposi’s lesions. I felt that
the gamma interferon had no effect at all.

Obviously I am very, very hopeful for interleuken 2. Every AIDS
patient clings to hope. And the laboratory results for interleuken 2
are extremely good. The doctors feel it has the potential, although
the results at this point are inconclusive—it has the potential of re-
storing the immune system to near normal.

My layman’s understanding of what it does, and this might be
more beneficial to you than what the doctors tell you, is that it es-
sentially bypasses the T-4 cells, the helper cells, and it is the sub-
stance that the T-4 cells emit to tell the other body cells to fight
disease. An analogy would be insulin for diabetics. It would bypass
the T-4 cells and have the effect that those cells would have on
their own.

Mr. WALKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WEiss. Thank you, Mr. Walker.
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I want to take note of the fact that we have just been joined by
another outstanding Member of the House on our committee, Mr.
Levin of Michigan. Welcome.

Mrs. Boxer.

Mrs. Boxer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I wanted to ask the panel, if anyone can address this, if you feel
that you are given enough information about the disease, and then
the second part, do you think that the gay communities throughout
the country, from your knowledge, are being given enough informa-
tion so that they can perhaps make some changes in their life to
try and avoid it.

Would you comment on that?

Mr. CaLLEN. Well, I am still using the same information that I
knew in early 1982 when people asked me questions about the dis-
ease. As far as I can tell, there hasn’t been much new information
at all. Some members of my community a&pear to be numb, be-
cause there hasn’'t been much new about the disease coming out
from research centers. A lot of people just don’t want to hear about
it any more, and they say “when you have the cure, let us know.”

I think that certainly in New York City the gay community has
been straining to make what little information there is available in
a way that is accessible to the community, and organizations like
the Gay Men'’s Health Crisis have done an outstanding job dissemi-
nating what little information exists.

Mrs. Boxgr. Mr. Lyon.

Mr. LyoNn. In San Francisco it is very much the same experience
as New York. There is no new information. Every bit of informa-
tion that has come out has been very widely disseminated. Peoafle
are hun, for information. The city government, the public health
officials, the city of San Francisco have, g3 far as I am concerned,

one overboard and made information :wailable. Public forums
ave been held. Many of the health care facilities have asked pa-
tients and health care officials to come and explain, “tell us every-
thing you know, give us the information in order that we can
dispel many of the fears.”
e main problem is there is no new information. It is a rehash
over and over and over again of the same information.

Mr. FERRARA. | agree with Mr. Lyon. I believe the problem is
more misinformation than lack of information.

I do my best to do as much as I can to dispel misconceptions
about the disease. People don’t have to be afraid to be in the same
room with us, people don’t have to be afraid to swim in the same
swimming pool. I believe that gay organizations across the country
should be given more information concerning guidelines that can
be disseminated to the gay community in terms of—in terms of
ways that gay men can protect themselves from the disease, rather
than causing the paranoia and hysteria that the information that
has been disseminated so far has caused.

Mrs. Boxer. Do I have time for one last question?

Do you find that you have a snpport system out in your commu-
nities to help you get through this experience?

Mr. FERRARA.-Shall I start?

Yes. Personally, my support system is quite good. I have a lover
who has been very supportive and very loving. I have good friends
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who help me a great deal. No one has shunned me. My employers
have been very good to me. They have given me a parking space
downtown so I won't have to ride on the Metro.

I believe the gay community can do more to provide support
services for people who are stricken with the disease. I think part
of the problem there is again a lack of information.

The gay groups in Washington are having great difficulty finding
. out who needs help. I think there must be more coordination be-
tween the hospitals who treat AIDS patients and the gay communi-
ty support services. There is a problem there of course with doctor-
gatient confidentiality. But I believe that can be gotten around by

aving the hospitals involved and the doctors involved make the
patients aware that these support services are available.

For example, the doctors and the nurses at NIH are very com-
passionate and very supportive. But they are not gay. They don’t
understand the special psychological needs of gay people. The gay
community can help there, and I believe that many of the hospitals
who are treating AIDS patients are hindering those efforts.

I believe that information can be disseminated and withou
breaching the doctor-patient confidentiality problem. '

Mr. CALLEN. I cofounded a support group called Gay Men With
AIDS, which is run by those of us gay men who have been diag-
nosed with the syndrome. It has madé the difference for me. It is
really what relieved some of the fear on a day-to-day basis. I saw
other people fighting for their lives. We share information, we talk
about doctors, hospitals, and treatments. For me AIDS was another
closet, was another coming out.

When I was first diagnosed there wasn’t the terrible stigma that
is attached to being diagnosed with AIDS now. So it never occurred
to me not to identify myself to my friends as having the disease.
But since that time, because of a lot of the misinformation and
often hysterical coverage in the media, I know a number of people
who retuse to identify themselves to their community, even to their
family, as having the syndrome, because there is such tremendous
stigma and isolation attached to it.

But my support group meets in my living room, because there
isn’t any other space. I know in New York City we are trying to get
a community center, but apparently we are going to have to raise
$2 million to purchase it. -

I am a member of another support group which meets in the
cramped offices of the National Gay Task Force. I am really glad
they have made this space available. But it interrupts their activi-
tie?]. We sit in the room where their hotline is. And people come
and go.

I think that there is a need for government to support the com-
munitrbased efforts in the various cities, to make support services
available to people who need it.

Mr. LyoN. My support system is primarily all private. Friends, I
have a fantastic. group of friends who have been behind me, in
every decision that I have made all the way through. My family is
right there also. -

There are also some other private groups. One I will mention,
the Shanty Group, the AIDS-KS Foundation. Information? There
are phone lines available if you want to call someone, if you want
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to talk any time of the day, they are there. Primarily personal sup-
port groups. Nothing that anyone else, including the Federal Gov-
ernment, has set up. It is all personal. And I think those are the
best support groups. --

Mrs. Boxer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Weiss. Thank you very much.

Mr. McCandless.

Mr. McCanbpLESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Gentlemen, the Department of Health and Human Services has
supplied us with statistics. I find them interesting and wish to
throw them out for whatever value it mafy be.

If you wish to comment, it might be of assistance to us, and par-
ticularly me, in understanding the circumstances a little better.

According to these statistics, the total cases reported, both
United States and foreign, are approximately 2,100. Of these two-
thirds are in the States of New York and California, with the
greatest percentage in the metropolitan areas of New York City,

an Francisco, and Los Angeles. -~

Can you comment on why there is a concentration of cases in
these areas with respect to the total figures, and the rest of the
United States? -

Mr. CALLEN. Well, I am not an epidemiologist. I think it indicates
there are many, many unusual features about this syndrome. It in-
dicates the need for really high quality epidemiological research to
explain the unusual gzgtern of this disease. And to date, none of
the epidemiology has been published.

One hears rumors that the epidemiology of the CDC was poorly
constructed and rly written. I don’t know what the reason is,
but I understand that they have had some difficulty finding a
medical journal to publish the study.

The question of epidemiology and why the disease seems to be
clustered in large urban centers will tell us a lot about who gets
this disease and who doesn’t and why. And so I don’t have any
more answers than anybody else. But I am very, very eager for the
epidemiology to be done and done right and done quickly.

Mr. WEeiss. May I indicate, although obviously the question is ab-
solutely appropriate to these witnesses, there will be additional wit-
nesses in panels later on who can address some of the expert areas.

Mr. McCanbLess. Thank you.

That is all 1 have at this time, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WEeiss. Thank you, Mr. McCandless.

Mr. Levin.

Mr. LeEviN. I don’t have any questions.

Thank you for your testimony.

Mr. Craig.

Mr. CraiG. Thank you very much.

To all of you on the panel, thank you for your openness, your
honesty and forthrightness in your testimony. It is critically impor-
tant that you are willing to come forward and discuss this serious
gr?b}em in the way you have—if we are to be participants here in

elping.

I have a couple of questions, I think reflective of how the gay
community is responding. You mentioned earlier, some fears and
concerns on your part and the community’s part.
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Has there been, or is there now, because of the fear of this dis-
ease, an exodus if you will, from the areas or the communities Mr.
McCandless talked about, New York and San Francisco specifically
where the larger number of cases are reported. In places where it
seems to be relatively well understood that there are large popula-
tions in the gay community—have people left the community out
of fear? Are they leaving?

Would any of you respond to that, as best you can?

Mr. FErRrARA. Well, first of all, I think it is impossible to leave
the gay community. You are either a member of the community or
not.

Mr. CraiG. OK. That is a valid statement. :

What I am saying is, are the gays leaving the area in which they
resided because of fear? '

Mr. FERRARA. I see. No, I don’t think so. I think we are being
much more careful about—they are much more worried. But 1
don’t think there is a mass exodus from large urban areas.

Mr. Lyon. I haven’t seen or even considered the fact that there
has been an exodus from any area. I think what we are finding
within the gay community is a very strong bonding, a coming to-
gether, a recognition of a problem. I think that it is strengthening
t?i\ %Ia))é community. I don’t see anyone leaving because of the fear
0 .

Mr. CALLEN. Many of us go into these specific cities to escape the
prejudice that we experience as gay and lesbian people. So, where
else are we going to go? Also, as was mentioned, our support sys-
tems are in these cities—our jobs, where we will get our insurance.
For most people there is not the option to go anywhere else. If you
are an openly gay person—you have to—most gay people I know
tend to vongregate in large urban centers, because there is per-
ceived to be greater tolerance.

Mr. Craic. With those responses in mind, you say there is a
growing bond, if you will, toward support and assistance within
the community. Does the gay community view themselves as a
direct participant in assisting in getting this problem under con-
trol? Because—one of you made some comments earlier that there
seems to be a reaction on the part of some—I don’t want to hear
any more about it, tell me when there is a cure, or tell me when
there is new information, but until that point don’t bother me.

My reaction to that comment was that that would be very nega-
tive to any assistance that a cooperative effort on the part of medi-
cal science and the community working towards a solution to the
problem. Is that a prevalent attitude in the community, or was it a
reaction that is now turning about toward cooperation? .

Mr. CALLEN. I think there has been unprecedented cooperation
from the community. If money were available for screening, I #hink

- you would have the entire community available.

When I made the comment that there are some people who don’t
want to hear, the reason they don’t want to hear is because there
is no new information. They have already absorbed the old infor-
mation, and they don’t like to be beat over the head with the same
old information. They have already made whatever adjustments
that they plan to make to protect themselves from the disease, and

26-097 0—83——2
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a lot of people are very, very tired of dwelling on the tragedy of
this disease. )

Mr. Craic. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WEeiss. Thank you, Mr. Craig.

We have touched on the emotional and medical aspects of the
disorder and your reactions to it.

I wonder if we could touch just a bit on your professional or occu-
pational background—how the syndrome has affected that, what
kind of insurance coverage you have and who pays for the costs of
your medical care.

We know, Mr. Ferrara, that you are at NIH. But I wonder, Mr.
Lyon and Mr. Callen, how you and others in your situation are
coping with this particular aspect of the problem.

Mr. CALLEN. Well, at the time I was initially diagnosed, I was a
paralegal, and I had just changed jobs 3 months prior to my diag-
nosis. I have about $6,000 in hospital bills that the insurance com-
pany has declined to pay. They are claiming preexisting condition.
It is unclear to me exactly why: whether they just are doing that to
do it—as I understand some insurance companies do—or whether
because the etiology of AIDS is so mysterious, they are going to
claim that I had the syndrome at some point in the past. I am
being chased by the hospitals for about $6,000. I don’t know how I
am going to pay it. '

Mr. WEeiss. Mr. Lyon?

Mr. LyoN. I work for a large leasing company. I am a sales repre-
sentative. I am fortunate in the fact that I am still able to work.
Many_ of the patients, many of my friends are totally unable to
work. They are lucky if they can get up in the morning, shower,
and go on about their daily activities.

As far as the costs, to date my medical bills have run in excess of
$11,000. And I am not on any treatment whatsoever, not antibiot-
ics, nothing. It is all diagnostic. Fortunately, my insurance, private
medical insurance, has paid approximately 80 percent of that. That
still leaves somewhere in the neighborhood of $2,500, $3,000 that 1
am responsible for.

Many of the patients, I think far, far more of the patients, do not
have the benefit of private medical insurance. Many are on disabil-
ity. Many are now seeking social security which, thank God, has
become available. It is, however, a very lengthy time-consuming
process. So much of the costs to many of the patients is thrown
back on the community as a whole. Many people are just indigent
in this area. .

Mr. WEiss. Mr. Ferrara? '

Mr. FERrRARA. I am also very lucky to be able to continue work-
ing. I am a Federal employee. As I said before, I belong to the
GWHMO. So it was—I was very lucky in the sense that either
choice, either being treated by the HMO, which would cover all
costs, or being treated at NIH would be for free. I haven’'t had to
pay anything up to this point, except for a few dollars that the
HMO didn’t cover.

However, I think part of the problem is the drugs involved are so
extremely expensive, the experimental drugs. If any of them work,
what my fear is is that, one, it is going to be too expensive to be
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widely disseminated, and two, the experimental status of the drugs
mey cause insurance companies to avoid paying for them.

Mr. Weiss. Has anyone at NIH indicated to you what your costs
would be for the treatment and medication if in fact you were able
to and had to secure care through private sources?

Mr. FErrARA. If I had to pay for the d I receive at NIH, at
this point—I am not sure about this, but from indications that I
received, the cost of the drugs would have already exceeded half a
million dollars.

Mr. WEiss. Because of the experimental nature?

Mr. FERRARA. Because of the experimental nature, and because
the drugs very often at this point cannot be ﬁenetically engineered
through the recombinant DNA method which is cheaper than cre-
ating them by essentially havin% all these blood cells and cooking
up the drug and letting the cells create the drug themselves. So
that the processes to create these drugs now are extremely expen-
sive.

Mr. CaLLEN. | think one can anticipate this problem of experi-
mental treatment as being rejected for insurance coverage. I know
of one instance where a friend of mine went for plasmapheresis.
His insurance declined to cover that with the justification that any
treatment for this disease is experimental because it is thought to
be new. So there are no treatments of any proven efficacy.

I think we can anticipate that increasingly insurance companies
are going to decline paying for any treatment with the justification
that it is all experimental.

Mr. WEiss. Given the parameters of our hearing and the time-
frame in which we are operating, that completes the questions that
we have specifically directed toward you.

However, I don’t want you to go without Eiving each of you the
opportunity to fill in whatever gaps you think we have left. If there
is anything that you want this committee or the Congress or the
American people to know about AIDS generally or a particular sit-
uation, now is the time to do it. Any and all of you are welcome at
this point to make closing comments.

Mr. Lyon?

Mr. LyoN. I came here today with the hope that this subcommit-
tee would be able to do everything possible to halt the spread of
this disease. AIDS has been called the number one health priority
of the Nation. It certainly is my No. 1 priority.

I came here today with the hope that this administration would
do everything possible, make every resource available—there is no
reason this disease cannot be conquered. We do not need infighting,
this is not a political issue. This is a health issue. This is not a gay
issue. This is a human issue. And I do not intend to be defeated by
it. I came here today in the hope that my epitaph would not read
that I died of redtape. '

Mr. Weiss. Thank you, Mr. Lyon.

Mr. Ferrara?

Mr. FErRRARA. I think I would just like to say that there is prob-
ably a limit to how much money the research community can
spend on research for the disease. I think there are just so many
minds that can go around and do so many experiments and spend
so much money to try to find a cause, a cure, or a control.
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Beyond research, I think if more funds are to be made available,
a place where they can do a lot of good is in screening programs—
moneys given directly to the gay community or organizations
within the gay community that can set up this sort of thing,
screening programs, to try and find out just how many people
there are out there with the disease, and in that way halt the
spread of the disease.

Mr. WEiss. Thank you.

Mr. Callen?

Mr. CALLEN. Well, as a person with AIDS, I suffer in two basic
ways. | suffer from the disease itself, and I suffer from the stigma
attached to being diagnosed with this disease. The end to both as-

ts of this suffering will come only if the vast resources of the
ederal Government are turned on this problem.

We need answers to the pressing questions of cause, cure, and
contagion. And so the bottom line is, as it almost always is, money.
But in order to make that money accomplish something, it has to
be well spent. And I think that one of the things that is encourag-
"ing to me about this committee is that you have requested access to
information from the governmental agencies dealing with this
problem.

I have yet to see a comprehensive plan of attack emerge from the
Government. What do they plan to do, in what order? Is there a
master plan for research which is guiding their funding requests?
Are they developing an animal model? What treatment options are
being pursued? Which have been discarded? Why?

So the first c{.)riority is money. The second is that the money be
well spent, and that will require that there be a very clear master
plan. There needs to be some sort of accountability, which is what
this committee is all about.

I would also like to speak briefly to the issue of confidentiality,
which is beginning to be mentioned more frequently in the context
of AIDS research, and to clarify, because I think that the issue is
often misunderstood.

The issue of confidentiality is really two issues. As you know, the
informatior being collected by the Centers for Disease Control in-
volves basically very sensitive personal information. So there exists
the potential for the political abuse of information collected in the
context of surveillance.

But the other more important issue of confidentiality, as I see it,
is that we need to remove any and all obstacles to collecting accu-
rate information. And the basic scenario is this: A representative of
the Federal Government, a CDC representative, shows up at the
bed of a person who has just been diagnosed with a life-threatening
illness, and asks that person to admit to illegal acts—for example,
drug abuse, sexual acts which are illegal in most States, acts of
prostitution. Assuming for a moment that those questions are nec-
essary to elucidate the etiology of this disease, one needs to create
a situation where Eatients are likely to give truthful responses to
be forthcoming with detailed information.

And so the issue of confidentiality, as I see it, is simply reassur-
ing communities which, as far as I can tell, have no reason to trust
the Government blindly. We need to be reassured that the confi-
dentiality of this very sensitive information is being protected. So I
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view whatever measures have to be taken to insure confidentiality
as justified in a cost-benefit sense.

If you can assure people that the sensitive information being col-
lected is being protected—that it cannot be used against them—you
will encourage them to give more truthful responses; and truthful
responses in turn will be more useful to researchers in terms of re-
solving the mystery of AIDS.

So to reiterate, money; money that is well spent; and sensitivity
to the issues of confidentiality. I guess that is basically what I
would like to see.

‘Mr. WEeiss. Thank frou very much.

I want to thank all of you on behalf of the subcommittee, the full
committee, and the House.

As Mr. Craig indicated before, we have nothing but admiration
for your determination, perseverance, and courage, both in fighting
the syndrome itself and in sharing your knowledge and expenence
with the rest of us.

Thank you all very, very much.

Our second panel consists of representatives from affected com-
munities: Virginia Apuzzo, executive director, National Gay Task
Force; Stephen Endean, executive director, Gay Rights National
Lobby, Dr. Jean-Claude Compas, vice president, Haitian Medical
Association Abroad, and Alan Brownstein, executive director, Na-
tional Hemophilia Foundation.

We will hold off questions until the witnesses have all completed
their testimony. I know that you all have prepared written state-
ments, and those will be entered into the record without objection,
in their entirety. If you wish to highlight or summarize your re-
marks, please feel free to do so.

Agam, if you will stand for the affirmation.

Do you affirm. that you will tell the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth?

Ms. Aruzzo. I do.

Mr. ENpEAN. I do.

Dr. Compas. I do.

Mr. BRownsTEIN. [ do.

Mr. WEiss. We will begin with Ms. Apuzzo, then Mr. Endean, Dr.
Compas, and Mr. Brownstein.

STATEMENT OF VIRGINIA M. APUZZO, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL GAY TASK FORCE

Ms. Aruzzo. My name is Virginia Apuzzo.

I am grateful for the opportunity to testify today. But I am sad-
dened and, yes, I am angered by the necessity, a necesmty brought
on by what we perceive to be the Federal Government’s policy of
gestures and not actions.

Quite sxmply, from our point of view, Mr. Chairman, the Federal
Government’s response to the AIDS epidemic reveals that the
health care system of the wealthiest country in the world is not
equipped to meet the needs of its citizens in an emergency, howev-
er brief or extended that emergency might be.

Further, if we take a look at the Federal Government’s response
to the AIDS crisis it leads unavoidably to the conclusion that



18

within this administration, there is a sharp contrast between the
rhetoric of concern and the reality of response. That failure is un-
derscored when one looks at the record of the lesbian and gay com-
munity in filling the gap.

I was pleased to hear the number of questions posed about this.
Perhaps I can add additional specifics to the extent to which the
gay and lesbian community has indeed responded.

e National Gay Task Force survey of community voluntary or-
ganizations found that $2.3 million was budgeted for AIDS projects
in 1983 for the gay and lesbian community, with another $6.8 mil-
lion being projected and budgeted for 1984 in the gay and lesbian
community. These figures do not include local and State govern-
ment grants to these groups, nor do they include the value of hun-
dreds of thousands of voluntary hours in these programs.

Indeed, the National Gay Task Force last October opened up a
crisis line, an 800 number, that would enable members of the com-
munity and the public at large to seek information about AIDS. We
are getting in excess of 3,000 calls a day that we cannot respond to.
And we are open 8 hours a day, 5 days a week, until 9 o’clock at .
night, so that we can take care of the concerns and the questions
from the Western part of the country.

Our community, is proud of this response. But our experience in
the front lines tells us that we cannot be expected to solve this
crisis on our own. Our Government must respond to our needs. -

We have found the administration has been out of touch with the
magnitude of the crisis. It has been following, not leading the 5oen-
eral public and the affected communities. In hearings before Con-
%ressman Waxman’s subcommittee, Dr. Brandt admitted that the

iscal 1984 budget which showed less money for AIDS work than in
1983 was ‘“‘prepared before we understood in fact how much money
it would require.”

That belated recognition is shocking enough. What is inconceiv-
able is that the administration has yet to adjust its 1984 budget re-
quest.

More than 2 years after this medical crisis became generally rec-
ognized, the administration still has not presented a comprehensive
plan of attack. Mr. Callen said it as eloquently as it could be said.

More than 2 months ago I wrote a letter to Secretary Heckler
askinﬁ: her to set forth just such a plan. She has been unable or
unwilling to do so.

My written testimony submitted to your committee details the
failures of the Federal Government’s response in, first, setting out
requests for research projects to study AIDS, second, in funding
those projects which pass its review programs, and third, in even
identifying such crucial study areas as the cause or etiology of
AIDS, now set for funding for the first time, Mr. Chairman, in Oc-
tober of 1983.

When you look at how NIH is handling the funding of research,
what is driven home time and time again is that we lack the re-
sources to do the job, even if you accept the administration’s more
limited view of what needs to !‘;e done.

In point of fact, there are now more requests for ag)lications out
than money appropriated to fund them. Even the NIH bureaucracy
recognizes a greater need than the budget cutters at OMB. $9.6
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million was appropriated for NIH for basic research on AIDS, in
fiscal 1983. State and local governments along with the private
sector are coming close to matching that figure on their own. That
is a very sad commentary on the Federal Government’s response,
and what we have come to expect as an appropriate response.

You must know from our standpoint that the Government’s
timetable has bee. simply unacceptable. We count not in months
or weeks or in days, sir; we count in lives. We count in terms of
lives that may very well be lost as a result of a lethargic response.

Because of its mysterious nature, and I submit, because of the
groups associated with it, AIDS has generated something just short
of a public panic. A good deal of that panic has been fostered by
homophobes bent on turning a public health crisis into an opportu-
nigeto attack the gay and lesbian community.

cently we could not ask for a more forthright response in the
personal statements of PHS officials like Dr. Brandt, their sincere
and willing effort to be out front in reassuring the general public
about unwarranted concerns of casual contact with persons with
AIDS and members of high risk groups. Unfortunately, the pro-
grammatic efforts backing up those statements seem to be very
weak, leaving us open to the calculated abuses that we have wit-
nessed in this community.

The hysteria created by those ill-intentioned people cannot be
handled by the limited public health education efforts the Federal
Government has §)ut into effect; leaving us again very vulnerable.
The Federal AIDS hotline, which started with only three lines and
_now fortunately has added five more, is still capable of handling

only a fraction of the 10,000 calls that attempt to get through to it
daily, and none of the calls after 5 p.m. eastern daylight savings
time, when the hotline is shut down.

Federal public education efforts such as there are concentrate on
the general public. That is good. But education about AIDS must
also reach affected groups, persons with AIDS, and those who work
in very close contact with persons who are from high-risk groups.

We have heard much about health care workers, about morti-
cians, police officers, and others who are fearful of close contact.
Most of those fears are unjustified. But it is hard to blame people
who have not received clear-cut guidelines and concrete informa-
tion to assure them. The Public Health Service should be taking a
much stronger, a vitally needed lead role in this area.

Perhaps the one issue that is most inciting of hysteria has been
concern about our Nation’s blood supply. Let me restate the gay
community’s position on the issue of blood donations. At every pos-
sible forum, we have urged that those in our community who feel
they might be at risk to AIDS or feel unwell to refrain from donat-
ing blood. We have felt that that is the responsible position. Recent
reports about dangerously low blood supplies directly result from
the Government’s failure to investigate the transmissibility of
AIDS through blood, to develop a marker for AIDS in blood, to test
surrogate markers, or to study the safety of the blood supply and
giving blood.

The negative effect of this has been that blood donations seem to
have endangered more lives by virtue of the lack of blood supply
than AIDS itself. )
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From Secretary Heckler on down, the Health and Human Serv-
ices Department has of late done an excellent public relations job,
reassuring the public that there are not risks in giving blood, and
that the dangers of receiving AIDS from a transfusion are minimal
_at worst. But where were they, sir, a year ago when this issue first
surfaced and the overreaction could have been addressed? And why
have they still not done the research needed to garner scientific
support for that position, a position that the public wants to be as-
sured about? .

In another vital area, the particular concerns of groups at risk to
AIDS are reflected most clearly in the issue of confidentiality, an
issue 1 know that is quite controversial and of considerable impor-
tance to you, Mr. Chairman.

This issue has been used in what we consider to be unscrupulous
ways, to paint the gay and lesbian community as irresponsible and
unwilling to cooperate with CDC in the fight against AIDS.

At the very same time, we see that CDC has failed utterly to rec-
ognize the most basic patient rights of confidentiality and privacy.
It is used as an excuse, sir, to deny this committee access to infor-
mation vital to the legitimate performance of the oversight func-
tion. '

I want to state unequivocally our position on confidentiality, and
to offer some legislative proposals to provide strong and lastin
protection for the privacy and confidentiality of persons with AIDS.

When we ask what steps have been taken to protect the confi-
dentiality of the information CDC has already gathered, we are
told, I have been personally told ‘“Trust us.” But trust requires a
history of credibility, and that is conspicuously lacking.

Some of the most basic social science research precautions for
protecting confidentiality have not been observed.

Now, let me make one statement very clear. No community
could be more concerned about hearing all the necessary informa-
tion to find an answer to AIDS. It is our community that is being
ravaged by this disease. We can and we must legitimately ask
whether collecting full identification information along with sexual
histories is an essential ingredient to epidemiological research.

The National Gay Task Force and LAMDA Legal Defense and
Education Fund are proposing today that the Congress adopt legis-
lation to extend to all persons who are part of a federally-funded
research or surveillance program the same confidentiality protec-
tion others already have under Federal law. The Drug Abuse Office
and Treatment Act of 1972, for example, provides that medical
records may be disclosed ‘“‘only in accordance with the prior writ-
ten consent of the patient,” except in rare cases.

Similar language covers alcohol abuse programs.

We propose that Congress enact legislation extending this protec-
tion to the privacy of medical surveillance and research documents
to persons with AIDS, both in Federal agencies and those local ju-
risdictions receiving Federal funds.

With such legislation in hand, the concerns of our community
would be addressed, and another precedent for privacy in patient
rights would be established.

Mr. Chairman, there is a conclusion that my community is draw-
ing—and the conclusion is that who is being struck with this dis-
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ease is part of why we haven’t found an answer to that disease. We
live with this condition in our lives every moment.

It is vital that you, sir, that your committee, that the Congress
understand basic aspects of our lives. We are part of a society that
has for the most part treated us as outlaws. We have lived as out-
laws in our own society. To ask for trust without guidelines, to ask
that we endure what appears to be an interminable time lapse be-
tween the identification of a problem and the pursuit of a resolu-
tion of that problem is asking, too much of this community.

Thank you. N

Mr. WEeiss. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Apuzzo follows:]
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Mr. Chairperson, | want to thank you for calling these hearings today.
They address an issue critical for millions of Amerlicans. We must give hope
to those who are worried about Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome~-hope that
the government will finally respond adequately to this crisis.

Mr. Chalirperson, what you will learn from today's hearings is startling.
The federal government's response to the AIDS epidemic has demonstrated that
the health care system of the wealthiest country In the world is, quite
simply, not equipved to meet the medical needs of its citizens In an emergency
or an extended crisis. That should be a source of deep concern to all
Americans--not Just the 20 million gay and lesbian Americans the National
Gay Task Force represents,

Before going into detaill, let me point out some of the more shocking
instances of the federa! government conductling business 8s usual--and thereby
threatening the well-being of its citizens.

® Two years after the federal government, betatedly, recognized that AIDS
was indeed a public health problem, the National Institutes of Health have
still not funded research Intn the etlology--the cause--of AIDS. The first
research to be funded begins In October 1983. This delay Is unconscionable,
It does not take a medical degree to realize that unless you are looking Into
the cause of a dlisease, you aren't likely to find a cure. The process of
funding NIH research Is generally too slow, too cumbersome, and the mechanism
for secting priorities is obviously askew. ‘

® The Centers for Disease Control have been forced to beg, borrow, and
steal from other vital programs to support their work on AIDS. The medical
detectives who Secretary Heckler says have adequate funding to do their Job
have shut down their hepatitis control program and cut back on VD control and
childhood immunization to divert resources to AIDS work that is inadequate at
best. Surveillance activities are minimal and not providing the basic information
we need. And support services to local governments are only beginning to
come forth well into the crisis.

e We are all painfully aware of the hysteria about AIDS that s sweeping
many parts of the country. The federal government has responded with public
education efforts that, while sincere and responsible, were initiated after
the hysteria struck. And even these efforts are woefully underfunded, and
tacking in personnel and resources.

NGTF-1
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o Perhaps the one issue that has most incited this hysteria has been the
concern about our nation's blood supply. Unwarranted fears about the safety of
giving and receiving blood could have been avoided had the government responded
properly. The Public Health Service has recently done a good job of reassuring
the public about the blood supply--but it has not Initiated basic research
regarding the safety of blood, and whether screening out high-risk groups is
indeed necessary. In the meantime, because of diminished supplies, the lives
of all Americans are belng placed in jeopardy:

@ This public health crisis has struck miloritics who have traditionally
been the victims of officially sanctioned discrimination, and democracy has not
been applied In the policy-making or decision-making process. Affected groups
t1ke gays and Haitians have not been part of the process. In the health care
system generally, patients' needs are not necessarily being addressed--though
they are the ones with the most at stake.

e The particular concerns of groups at risk to AIDS are reflected most
clearly in the issue of confidentiality-~an Issue | know is quite controversial
and of considerable importance to you, Mr. Chairperson. The government agencies
with which we have been dealing, most particularly the Centers for Disease
Control, have failed miserably to recognize the most basic rights of patients
and research subjects: that of confidentiality and privacy. This seeming
inability to address the issue forthrightly and sensitively has undercut the
effectiveness of what little epidemiologic research the government is doing--
because those most affected simply don't trust the government to protect their
rights. The confidentiality issue can and must be addressed in such a way
that the rights of patients are protected without compromising larger public
health needs.

o The tremendous outpcuring of support for voluntary efforts within the
gay/lesbian community has been in sharp contrast to the federal government's
response. Existing orgadizations are expanding their work to include issues
related to AIDS, and new service groups are being formed to meet the crisis.

An NGTF survey of voluntary organizations in the gay/lesbian community
found that in 1983, more than $2.5 million has been budgeted, with another
$6.8 million projected for 1984. These figures do not include local and
state government grants to these groups, nor do they include the value of

millions of volunteer hours that sustain these organizations.

NGTF-2
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This work Is a source of tremendous pride for my community. It is banding
together as a community should. But we cannot be expected to do the job alone.
The government must help. It must be part of the solution as well. At the
federal level there has been no effort to Include these voluntary organlzations
In planning and coordinating. The PHS sees fit to hold special briefings for
science editors, but none for those doing the most important sclience work
during this crisis. This administration claims to be committed to rekindling
the volunteer spirit in America. My community has rasponded to an unprecedented
degree. Where is the federal government's recognition of and support for
these efforts?

@ Mr. Chairperson, there is a conclusion we can draw about this government's
response to medical crises that will make some peopl2 very uncomfortable.

The record on AIDS shows--and | submit would prove the same in other instances-~
that the government's slow response on AIDS is directly related to who is
affected by this disease as much as what the disease is. The groups most
affected--gay men, Haltians, IV drug users--are traditionally victims of
discrimination, often officially sanctioned. #nd among those who have AIDS, over
40 percent are persons of color. As the author of the national gay/lesbian
rights bill, Mr. Chairperson, you are fully aware of the continuing official and
unofficial discrimination facing the gay/lesbian community. |f one is black

and gay, or black and an immigrant who doesn't speak English--the discrimination
is even greater. A certain lack of speed in the government's response ‘is
apparent, especially in comparison to that for Legionnaire's disease, which
affected a very different socicological cross-section. The implications of

this are shocking, but unavoidable--and unacceptable. Because they are gay,
Haitian, or 1V drug users, these people’s lives are thought to be expendable.
The lesson to be learned is that if you are part of a minority, don't

expect the government to respond to your needs without a fight., institutional
neglect and resistance are more likely to be the norm.

A detailed ook at the federal government's response to the AIDS crisis
leads to the unavoidable conclusion that in this Administration, there is a
sharp contrast between the rhetoric of concern and the reality of response.

The Administration has been out of touch with the magnitude of this crisis.
it has been following, not leading, the general public and the affected communities.
In hearings before Cong. Waxman's subcommittee, Dr. Brandt admitted that the

NGTF-3
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fiscal vear ]98& budget request--which showed less money for AIDS work at CDC
than 1n 1983--was prepared 'before we understood in fact how much money it would
reﬁulre." That belated recognition is shocking enough from an agency with a
mandate to protect the public health; what is inconceivable is that the
Administration has yet to adjust its fiscal year 1984 reqﬁest to reflect its
newfound wisdom.

More than two years after this medical crisis became generally recognized,
the Administration stil!! has not presented to the public a comprehensive plan
of attack. More than two months ago, | wrote Secretary Heckler, asking her
to set forth just such a plan. She has been unable or unwilling to do so--even
after declaring AIDS to be the nation's number one health priority. CDC, &IH.
and other agencies are engaged in detective work that is uncoordinated and
unp'anned. Without a centrally devised approach to research, public and
private efforts cannot be coordinated and a clearcut assessment of what needs
to be done and how much it costs cannot be made. As long as a comprehensive
plan is not forthcoming, the public will legitimately w~onder and worry how
seriously the Administration is taking this issue.

An understanding of the magnitude of the AIDS problem is essential to
developing a policy. The CDC is charged with surveillance which could give
us some sense of the scope of the epidemic. Yet, after all this tim;, we
still don't have accurate statistics on the number of cases, partly because
COC's programs suffer from inadequate staffing and insufficient funding.

Dr. Richard Selig of CDC told USA Today (July 21, 1983) that CDC statistics
prob;bly represented only one-half of the actual number of AIDS cases.

in 1981, the same year the AIDS epidemic was beginning to get attention,
CDC's budget was slashed by 20 percent. It is understandable, therefore, though
unacceptable, that CDC has had difficulties meeting its responsibilities in
this crisis.

To compensate for insufficient funds, CDC has diverted resources from
existing programs, thus jeopardizing important medical work in other areas.
The hepatitis control program has been shut down, and the venerea! disease
control and childhood immunization programs have suffered. These are ongoing
concerns, not luxuries tha} can be cut back when a more pressing crisis
arrives on the scene.

The problem of diverting resources also arose when the Administration sought
to reprogram $12 million for AIDS work throughout the Public Health Service,
rather than seek the supplemental budget preferred by Congress. There is no

NGTF-4
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excuse for the United States government, faced with medical emergencies,
to force choices between groups who need help. The protection of the public

health should not be a zero sum game.

Here are some more examples ,f insufficient resources undermining CDC's
efforts:

e It was only two months ago that CDC was able to send public health
advisors to San Francisco, Los Angeles, and Miami to assist with AIDS studies.
New York City was assigned an advisor just a few months earlier. It had been
well known for some time that these citles were the most affected. (And the
COC still has not provided local jurisdictions with special technical
assistance in public education as they have with other diseases.)

o Tracing of cases--getting more detailed case histories and medical
information--is important to the epidemiologic research that may give us clues
to the source of AIDS. It is our understanding that routine risk groups are
not beinrg traced; only anomalies are being studied in depth. While that may
provide reassuring information to quell public hysteria, from an epidemiologic
standpoint it is the patterns in high-risk groups that might provide us
with an answer.

e Epidemiologic work is further hampered by inconsistencies in reporting
systems about AIDS. Only a few jurisdictions have made AIDS a repnrtable
disease. With no consistent national policy to deal with information gathering,
it will remain impossible to have accurate statistics on how quickly this
epidemic is growing.

The question of accurate reporting and surveillance inevitably raises
the issue of confidentiality, This issue has been used in uvnscrupulous ways
to paint the gay/lesbian community as irresponsible and unwilling to cooperate
with the COC in the fight against AIDS. And at the very same time, our
concerns--which have been so studiously rejected by COC--have been used as
an excuse to deny this committee access to information vital to the legitimate
performance of its oversight function. -

| want to state unequivocally the gay/lesbian community's position on
confidentiality--so no one In the CDC or elsewhere can misunderstand just what
will and won't be acceptable to us--and also to offer some legislative proposals
to take this issue cut of the hands of bureaucrats and provide some strong
and lasting protection for the privacy and confidentiality of persons with AIDS.

NGTF-5
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To understand my community's position on confidentiality, the position of
the gay/lesbian community in American society must first be understood. The
gay/lesbian community is a disenfranchised minority. 1in all but one state and
the District of Columbia, you can still lose your job simply because you are
gay or lestian. In half the states, our expressions of love make us criminals.

. Many jurisdictions deny us the right to raise our children or teach those of
others. The federal government still bars us from militaery service and employment
in key sections of the civil service: it subjects others of us to harassment by
investigations i.ato our 1ifestyles. Given this context, you can better understand
why there is suspicion within our comnunity about any surveillance activity

that can place our names and sexual orientation together in a government

computer. VYet, that is what the COC is blithely asking for.

When we ask what steps have been taken to protect the confidentiality of the
information the CDC has already gathered, we are told, ''trust us.' But to trust
requires a history of credibility--and that is conspicuously lacking. Some of
the most basic social science research precautions for protecting confidentiality
have not been obsarved.

Now let's make one thing unmistakably clear: no community could be more
concerned about gathering all the necessary information to find an answer to
AIDS. 1t is our community that is being ravaged by this disease. But we can
legitimately ask whether collecting full identification information along
with sexual histories is an essential ingredient of epidemiologic research.

There are two purposes for collecting identification information: to avoid
duplication of case histories and to be able to make follow-up contacts.

After much discussion within the community, with groups such as the New York
AIDS Network, Persons with AIDS, and the Lambda Legal Defense and Education
Fund, the following compromise procedure has been suggested: initials only,
date of birch, city of residence, mother's maiden name, and attending physician
should be collected. The statistical odds of all that information being
identical are quite low. The possibility of follow-up contact is assured
through the attending physician. And we also avoid the possibility of lists of
gay men falling into the hands of the wrong people. It should be noted that a
version of this model is already in use in Washington, D.C.

With the glaring exception of the CDC, this approach strikes all we have
dealt with--from public health officers in major cities to medical researchers--

as reasonable. Yet, we cannot even get the CDC to sit down with us and negotiate
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this matter in a professional way. But the CDC and all others must understand:
unless and unti] these concerns about confidentiality are resoltved, the accurate
reporting and epidemiologic research we all desire will be incomplete and
inaccurate--because patients and physiclans with legitimate fears about how this
information will be handled will resist cooperating with CDC.

The procedures outlined above provide a good interim model!. But a firmer
basis of trust ultimately needs to be established. Therefore, the National
Gay Task Force and Lambda Legal Defense and Educaticn Fund are proposing today
that the Congress adopt legislation to extend to all persons who are part of a
federally funded research or surveillance program the same confidentiality
protections others already hiave under federal law.

The Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (21 U.S.C. 1175), for example,
provides that medical records may be disclosed ‘only In accordance with the
prior written consent of the patient,'' except in rare emergencies. Similar
language covers alcohol abuse programs.

We propose that Congress enact legislatior extending this protection of the
privacy of medical, surveillance, and research documents both in federal agencies
and those local jurisdictions receiving federal funds. Wi*h such legislation
in hand, the concerns of our community would be addressed, and another precedent
for privacy and patient rights would be established. i

Our concerns for confidentiality, Mr. Chairperson, do not in any way diminish
our support for the work of this committee and its vital oversight function.

The sudden concerns of the COC about confidentiality are a red herring. They

are an excuse to deny this committee access to CDC files. What we are witnessing
from COC is an attempt to stonewall--and that implies that COC has something

to hide.

In their dealings with the gay/lesbian community, the CDC has been taken
aback that we--the consumers--might have the audacity to question how they
carry out their mandate. That mandate, CDC needs to be reminded, comes from
the Congress and the people. It is for us, not them, to determine what is in
our best interests.

Given the performance of CDC during this crisis, oversight by this committee
is essential. The concerns expressed by CDC regarding confidentiality might
be taken more seriously if CDC had been more responsive when we discussed this
Issue in terms of their surveillance work. Further, the fact that names are
part of any records this committee might be seeking is proof of the CDC's
failure to protect confidentiality. Names should never have been allowed. in
those documents in the first place.

NGTF-7
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Now that the names are Included, 1t is important to be sure that, in
conducting your investigation, appropriate safeguards are taken. To that
end, | seek this committee's commitment to continued work with the gay/lesbian
community so that guidelines that are workable and acceptable to you and to us
can be adopted. | am confident that can be acHieved.

The general public, and most certainly the gay/lesbian community, are
looking impatiently to biomedical researchers to find the answers we so
desperately seek to this disease. Much of the biomedical research is perfcrmed
and/or funded by the National institutes of Health. Here, too, poor planning,
poor procedures and poor funding are undermining efforts.

~ Money alone won't find @ cause or a cure for AIDS. Research that is funded
should address the right questions and must be of high quality. But these
criteria do not necessarily dictate delay. The etiology and the question of
transmissibility through blood are basic, clearly definable issues. Yet they
are just beginning to be addressed.

Research into the etiology of AIDS will not be funded until October 1983.
The first Request for Applications (RFA) for work to find an infectious agent
in this epidemic was issued in May 1983--again, about two fiscal years after
AIDS became a clearly recognized threat. i .

Similarly, the question of researching transmiss}bility of AIDS and finding
markers for AIDS in the blood supply is still in the future--at least as far
as government-sponsored research is concerned. (The American Red Cross is spending
$200,000 to investigate the relationship of transmission of AIDS to blood
transfusions.)

This is part of a pattern of lethargy at NIH that may have bureaucratic
justifications under normal circumstances but has no place during a3 crisis.

AIDS was identified as a disease in 1981, It was not until August 1982 that
the first RFA was issued by NIH and funds did not begin to flow until May 1983--
and this under an allegedly expedited process!

One of the explanations for the delay in issuing grants is the need for
peer review. We certainly do not want money wasted on unworthy projects. But
there is no reason why peer review comnittees cannot meet on an emergency basis
to deal with an emergency situation.

Above all, when you look at how NIH is handling the funding of research, what
is driven home again and again is that we lack the resources to do the job,
even if you accept the Administration's more }limited view of what needs to be

"done. In point of fact, there are now more RFA's out than money appropriated
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to fund them. Even the NiH bureaucracy recognizes a greater need than the
budget cutters at QMB.

$9.6 million was appropriated for NIH to deal with AIDS in fiscal year 1983.
That is the sum total of federally sponsored basic research on AIDS. States and
local governments, aléng with the private sector, are coming close to matching

.that figure on their own: New York State has appropriated $4.5 million for
research, the University of California has been given $2.9 million; the Cancer
Research Institute, for example, is spending $350,000; and gay community-based
organizations have budgated about $300,000. This is to make up for the
federal government's deficiencies--a very sad commentary on the state of NIH's
response.

The NIH should issue a general call for research on AIDS--one that does not
restrict the approaches to be considered. With sufficient resources clearly
behind it, such an effort will attract the best scientists in the country. | will
leave it to those scientists to discuss specific research projects. But let me
outline some of the basic work that needs to be done: viral and immunological
research;: study of simian AIDS: monitoring what has been called ''prodromal’’ Al1DS;
monitoring the U.S.'armed forres and also blood recipients for incursion of
AIDS; earlty diagnosis of AIDS and related treatment; screening tests for blood
donation (''surrogate markers'): and African swine fever virus tests.

In order even to begin the long process of systematically identifying the
transmissible agent for AlDS--critically important to developing-a cure or
preventive measure--we first must find an experimenta! animal! species that
is susceptible to AIDS. This has not yet been accomplished. We must test as
many different primate species as possible in the hope of finding one which is
susceptible. In humans, AIDS incubates close to two years. If this is true
in other primates, research will be slow and very costly.

Rhesus monkeys and chimpanzees, for example, cost about $100 per day to
house and care for. To intravenously expose 25 animals in each of six species
of primates with blood from AIDS patients, and house them for two years, comes
to $10,950,000. To test just five other body fluids and tissues would bring
the bill to $65,700,000. By adding routine intraperitoneal and intramuscular
exposure, the cost soars to $197,000,000--all this just to discover a

susceptible animal so that real research can begin.
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